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IEGCSA Fall Meeting & 
 Trade Show will Include 
Presentations to Benefit 
Equipment Managers 

 
       Our membership is diverse and we try to offer beneficial top-
ics to touch on the various educational needs. For example, 
whether you are responsible for equipment maintenance within a 
dual position, or you are solely an equipment manager, of special 
speaker interest will be Cory Phillips, Equipment Manager of 
Atlanta Country Club. Phillips is one of several speakers who will 
make this an event you will want to attend, November 20 & 21, at 
The Centennial. We have packed in a pretty impressive offering to 
benefit your facility and you can learn more about it here. 
       We are thrilled to have — in person — Adam Thoms, Ph.D., 
Associate Professor, Iowa State 
University. Thoms (right) was 
scheduled to be part of the 2020 
spring conference when travel 
restrictions were coming into play. 
Between university requirements 
and even more importantly, their 
baby having RSV, Thoms partici-
pated online. His research was 
impactful. As Ivan Gibbs recently 
shared with the education commit-
tee, “Wow, really looking forward 
to seeing him in person. His pres-
entation in 2020 inspired me to 
make a few changes for the better.”  
Thoms specializies in commercial 
turfgrass management. His research 
interests include golf; athletic field 
performance and safety; residential, 
commercial and municipal turf  
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NNTTAA  TTOO  DDOONNAATTEE  $$5555,,000000  TTOO  
TTUURRFFGGRRAASSSS  RREESSEEAARRCCHH    

PPaauull  RRaammssddeellll,,  NNTTAA        
      The Northwest Turfgrass Association has announced it will 
continue its longstanding tradition of supporting turfgrass research 
again in 2024 with donations totaling $55,000 going to five differ-
ent studies being conducted at Oregon State University and 
Washington State University. 
      In the past 25 years, the NTA has provided more than $1.5 mil-
lion to various turfgrass programs and students. The NTA is able to 
do this because of the tremendous support it receives annually from 
all its friends throughout the golf community. 
      In addition to the $55,000 in research grants in 2024, the NTA 
also plans to award later this year, two turfgrass management 
scholarships, each worth $1,250. 
      There will be $40,000 going to four studies being conducted at 
the OSU’s Lewis-Brown Farm in Corvallis under the direction of 
Dr. Alec Kowalewski, and $15,000 for a state-wide study being 
conducted by Dr. Michael Neff at WSU. 
      “The NTA Board is proud to continue our mission of funding 
turfgrass research in the Pacific Northwest again this year,” said 
Shane Hughes of Planet Turf, the president of the NTA. 
      These grants from the NTA are made possible via numerous 

continued page 4 
       

 Chapters of the Northwest   Hospitality Room & Hotel Block   
 
     The location and experience was fantastic the first time, so we 
were quick to jump on the opportunity to return to The Blind Burro  
for the Chapters of the Northwest Hospitality Room, February 5, 
2025, in San Diego held in conjunction with the GCSAA 
Conference and Trade Show. This great evening with friends and 
colleagues is made possible by our generous sponsors in the  
Northwest. Our three-chapter room block in San Diego will be 
announced soon via email. 
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superintendent then asked his assistant to throw a 
golf ball against the sand-based side as hard as he 
could, it bounced about a foot off the ground, he 
did the same on the compost side and the golf ball 
bounced four-five feet in the air…I was sold.  
      I took this information back to my greens com-
mittee and they were 100% on board with doing a 
test on our worst fairway (Hole #1). We overseeded 
the fairway first followed by ½” of screened com-
post. It has been only two months since the applica-
tion and the #1 fairway is our best fairway on prop-
erty. Thin areas filled in, fairy ring has begun to 
check out, water holding capacity is better than any 
other fairway, water infiltration is higher, thatch 
layer is minimal, and the compost has already 
worked itself two+ inches into the profile. It is now 
July 15 and our #1 fairway has almost no wilt on 
the entire fairway and is lush and green. We have 
also used compost in our divot mix, topdressed thin 
areas in other fairways and rough, seeded and top-
dressed tees with divots that wouldn’t heal, thin 
bunker banks, and stump holes. All the other areas 
have flourished and filled in extremely fast. The 
membership is blown away and has given me the 
green light to begin the process of topdressing all 
fairways and tees with compost for the next five+ 
years.  
      Our plan for this next coming year is to 
Verticut our fairways and tees this fall followed by 
¾” solid tines next spring, overseed, and topdress 
with screened compost on all fairways, tees, and 
immediate rough on property. If we can get our 
worst fairway on property to look this good only 
two+ months in, the possibilities are endless for the 
rest of our property. Since college, sand has been 
widely regarded as one of the best tools for super-
intendents to help reduce thatch, remove layering, 
break down black layer, build a better profile, and 
smooth out playing surfaces. But as I type this 
newsletter, I don’t plan to ever purchase sand again 
to use in our fairways, tees, or roughs and sand will 
only be purchased to topdress our greens. 
      I hope this article has opened your eyes to new 
ideas and if you have any questions please don’t 
hesitate to reach out with questions or comments. 
m.larson@yakimacountryclub.org. 

ing capacity, while helping break down those hard soils. The WaterSOLV helped 
but hasn’t helped to the point where it eliminates layering or black layer, so I was 
back to the drawing board. That is when I saw the post on the WWGCSA for 
their Spring Meeting. They had a speaker coming who was going to talk about 
the advantages of topdressing fairways and tees with Turf Grade Compost.  
      I was blown away by what this speaker was talking about, how he had gone 
from clay and sand-based fairways with layering issues to thick, lush, beautiful 
fairways in only five years (has now been doing it for 20+ years). He showed the 
data and pictures that almost looked too good to be true. After only five years he 
had absolutely no layering, water infiltration was through the roof, water holding 
capacity was extremely high, nutrients in the profile were holding steady, fair-
ways were firm and smooth, minimal wilt, and they looked lush with no imper-
fections. He then did a side-by-side comparison of a fairway that had been top-
dressed solely with sand on one side and the other with compost. Both areas had 
been watered the same, had been sprayed/fertilized the same, and mowed the 
same. They took moisture and firmness readings and both the moisture and the 
firmness were greater on the compost side. The compost side looked lush and 
green while the sand-based side looked thin, wilted, and off-green. The  
 

      When I arrived at Yakima Country Club 
in 2020, I soon realized that the fairways and 
tees had been neglected over the years. This 
wasn’t the previous superintendent’s fault, 
rather the membership didn’t want to invest 
the money in maintaining them properly. I 
took it upon myself to make sure that year 
after year these areas got better, not worse. 
That was easier said than done, no matter 
what I did, the fairways and tees continued to 
decline. From spraying more frequently, aeri-
fying, topdressing, verticutting, slicing, seed-
ing, or adding soil amendments, the fairways 
and tees just continued to struggle. We would 
make progress, and they would tighten up, but 
when the heat came each summer the poa 
would smoke out, the fairways would thin and 
wouldn’t hold water. By September each year, 
we would have thin or dead spots on most 
fairways, not enough to affect play or the 
membership, but enough to make me scratch 
my head.  
      During this past winter I began to think 
outside of the box and figure out if there was 
a different solution to my struggles. I knew 
that our fairways and tees were built on top of 
clay with some areas having large rocks only 
a few inches below the surface. We had been 
injecting WaterSOLV over the past four years 
to help with water infiltration and water hold-
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Compost… 
The Better Way to 

Topdress?        
Mitch Larson, Superintendent,  
Yakima Country Club, Yakima,Wash.
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       Hello! I hope this quick article finds everyone well and 
enjoying their summer. What a busy time we are in right now 
with this heat wave. I try not to complain about it as fall is com-
ing sooner than I’d like.    
       I had an irrigation wiring issue I just resolved not long ago 
that took me way too long to figure out. It is amazing to me how 
those little critters can find and chew through our wires that are 
sometimes three feet deep. My friend, Nick Newman, came out 
and used his equipment to help me locate the area in question. 
During the process, I purchased wire tracing and locating equip-
ment for the golf course.  Soon after fixing that issue, I lost 
power to six controllers and got to use the equipment myself. 
Nick made it look easy — where I took a bit longer to figure it 
out. But I eventually found and fixed another break, then another 
one.  While I learned a new skill, the timing wasn’t great for the 
controllers to not work.  I relied heavily on my crew — to which 

I owe a huge THANKS!!  They all 
stepped up and the golfers didn’t 
realize with what we were dealing.    
       I can say that during the cou-
ple weeks of issues I was tired and 
stressed. But now that it’s over, I 
can say it was fun to do something 
out of the ordinary. I know we all deal with stresses in our jobs, 
but I’m hoping everyone can see the light at the end of the tunnel.    
       I missed the golf outing at Desert Aire and I hope all who 
attended had a great time. It was my intention to attend, and I’m 
disappointed I wasn’t able to. I want to take this moment to thank 
our sponsors and James and Shawn for hosting — I heard the golf 
course was in great shape! Enjoy the rest of the season and  
I look forward to  
seeing all of you soon!  

“Now that it’s over, I can say it was fun to do  
something out of the ordinary.” 

Mike Grilley, The Links, Post Falls, Idaho    

NTA continued from page 1  
and generous donations to the NTA from clubs and individuals throughout the Northwest. 
Washington Golf is the largest contributor with its $19,953.75 donation in 2024. 
       There are four private clubs in the Seattle area that support the NTA with annual dona-
tions and the NTA is working with OSU on a campaign to increase the number of clubs  
supporting the NTA in this fashion.  
       More information on assisting the NTA in its research efforts is available by contacting 
Paul Ramsdell, at mpsparks90@aol.com or 253-219-8360. 
       Here is the breakdown of donations from the NTA in 2024 as voted on by the Board of 
Directors after recommendations from the Research Committee:  
Evaluation of the application of gibberellic acid for turf restoration and early green-up on 
turf trials throughout Washington state Washington State University $15,000.00          
Influence of nitrogen rate on growing degree-day models for plant growth regulators  
reapplication interval on annual bluegrass putting greens Oregon State University  $12,500.00          
Long-term effects of topdressing and cultivation practices on an annual bluegrass putting 
greens Oregon State University $10,000.00     
Effects of equipment traffic on turfgrass during frost conditions Oregon State University
$10,000.00  
Understanding Pacific Northwest turfgrass plant-parasitic nematode communities to 
improve management strategies USDA-ARS and Oregon State University. $7,500.00  
College scholarships. Two $1,250.00 scholarships  $2,500.00



       As highlighted in the spring 
issue of the IEGCSA newsletter, 
GCSAA’s efforts to engage with 
the FFA have gained significant 
momentum. Recently, the FFA 
announced the introduction of a 
turfgrass management Career 
Development Event (CDE) at their 
national conference in 2026. 

Recognizing the potential impact of this initiative on the future 
turfgrass labor pool, we have prioritized building relationships and 
preparing for the Inland Empire GCSA booth at the May 
Washington FFA State Conference held at Washington State 
University in Pullman. 
      We are pleased to report that the booth was a resounding suc-
cess. On May 9-10, along with Mike Bednar and industry repre-
sentatives Dan Salois and Chrissie Segars, Ph.D., of PBI Gordon, I 
engaged with students about careers in turfgrass management. The 
response was overwhelmingly positive, with many students 
expressing newfound interest in the field. Teachers were equally 
enthusiastic, welcoming the idea of the 2026 CDE as a gateway to 
introduce turfgrass management to their students. 
      Building on the success at the Washington State FFA 
Conference, GCSAA’s Leann Cooper and I attended the 
Washington Association of Agricultural Educators Conference in 
Shelton in June. Many of the teachers who attended the State FFA 
Conference were present. We provided a short one-hour workshop 
and followed up the next day with a hands-on tour of Salish Cliffs 
Golf Course. Superintendent Bob Pearsall played a crucial role in 
the field day, showcasing the equipment used in daily operations. 

This interaction proved impactful, resulting in inquiries from high 
schools in Warden and Pasco the following week. 
      By the time you read this newsletter, I will have also attended 
the Idaho Science Teaching Association Conference in Coeur 
d’Alene. Last year in Boise, I hosted a teacher field trip at 
Hillcrest Country Club. This year, Jeff Gullikson, CGCS, and I 
will be at Coeur d’Alene Public Golf Course with Brendan Soika, 
conducting First Green labs for seven students and 35 teachers. 
This event aims to raise awareness of First Green and stimulate 
increased activity. 
      Engaging with these students early in their educational jour-
ney holds promise for developing high school job seekers with 
proficiency in turfgrass management. The FFA has the potential to 
significantly prepare students for our profession, whether they 
enter the workforce directly or pursue higher education, equipping 
them with a solid foundation to become valuable assets in the 
industry. 
       Initiatives like First Green demonstrate the importance of 
building relationships with local schools. Connecting with agricul-
tural and elementary school teachers can raise awareness about the 
turfgrass industry and inspire the next generation of superintendents. 
      Looking ahead, let's continue nurturing these partnerships and 
investing in educational outreach efforts. Together, we can culti-
vate a skilled workforce that meets the needs of the turfgrass 
industry while championing sustainability and innovation in 
Washington and beyond. The Inland Empire region of my territory 
is gaining attention and stands to benefit greatly. We now encour-
age members to step up and get involved. Please feel free to reach 
out to me personally—I would be delighted to help you connect 
with a teacher. 
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Engaging with Washington FFA  
David Phipps, GCSAA  NW  Region  Representative 
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It has been a season of several First Green 
Events in the Inland Empire region!  

 
Hayden Country Club event, hosted by Jeremich Farmer:

2024 Inland Empire GCSA 
Fall Meeting & Trade Show, 

November 20 & 21 



applications, and sustainable 
turf management.   
       Joining us from Brigham 
Young University in Provo, 
Utah, will be Bryan G. 
Hopkins, Ph.D., (right) who is 
a certified professional soil sci-
entist with degrees in turfgrass 
science, soil chemistry, and 
plant nutrition. He has over 
200 publications and has given 
thousands of presentations. 
Hopkins consults with his fam-
ily’s company, Sci-Scapes Inc., 
with a variety of golf, sports 
turf, and other private firms. 
As he explains, “Water is 
increasingly scarce and costly. 
As such, irrigation is increas-
ingly scrutinized, especially on 
golf courses.” Long-standing 
best management practices for 
irrigation will be reviewed, 
new technologies discussed, 
and the research results of actual golf course case studies will be 
revealed.  
      Special to this event will be Michael Lee, Sr. Manager,  
(right) Government Affairs, 
GCSAA, offering an update on 
GCSAA government affairs.  
Lee will share the latest on laws 
and regulations impacting 
water, pesticide, and power 
equipment usage, and how you 
can get involved to help form 
good policy for the industry. Lee 
joined GCSAA in 2016 oversee-
ing the Grassroots Ambassador 
program and lobbying efforts at 
the state and local level. Prior to 
joining GCSAA, he served as 
State Director for United States 
Senator Jim Inhofe in his home 
state of Oklahoma. Lee has a 
passion for public policy and 
golf and enjoys helping GCSAA members get involved in grass-
roots advocacy by connecting them with lawmakers and leaders 
in government.  
      As mentioned earlier, Cory Phillips is the equipment manager 
for the Atlanta Country Club. Phillips’ presentations have proven 
to be of value to the members of the Peaks & Prairies GCSA and 
Idaho GCSA, and we appreciate this opportunity to bring him to 
the Inland Empire region. You may already be familiar with 
Phillips. With over 20 years’ experience in the turf industry on all 
three brands, he is TETCP certified, co-taught several seminars  
and has been instrumental in the development of the GCSAA 

TETCP exam. Phillips also helped 
create 5-Minute Fix videos, has 
served on the GCSAA Equipment 
Manager’s Task Group, helps devel-
op programs for his local chapter, 
and was the winner of the 2015 
MVT award.  
      In addition to valuable educa-
tional offerings, you have the oppor-
tunity to expand your knowledge 
and seek additional expertise from 
our supportive allied members par-
ticipating at the trade show! 
      The conference and show will 
take place in downtown Spokane, at 
The Centennial by Davenport 
Hotels, November 20-21, 2024. 
Please note the days of the week 
are different than last year! The 
board meeting will be November 19. 
The contemporary hotel, located along the Spokane River and 
Centennial River Trail, really has worked well for our needs the 
past two years. As shared before, it is important, and appreciated, 
that attendees reserving a hotel room stay at the property to help 
us meet our financial obligations.  
       Conference and trade show registration will be available 
later in August and will be found by visiting the calendar event of 
the website iegcsa@iegcsa.org. 
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Fall Meeting & Trade Show continued from page 1
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2024 Summer Outing! Thank you to our hosts: 
 

James Curdy, 
Shawn Hocking, and  

Desert Aire Golf Course

Thank you to our  
hole sponsors: 

 
Hole Sponsor  

Display & Pin Prize: 
 

Pacific Golf & Turf 
 

Hole Sponsor  
& Pin Prize: 

Desert Green Turf 
Wilbur Ellis/The 

Andersons 
 

Hole Sponsor: 
  Helena Agri-Enterprises 

Horizon Distributors 
Redox Bio-Nutrients 

Simplot Turf &Horticulture 
TurfStar Western 


